**2018 - 2019 HANDBOOK**

**TABLE OF CONTENTS**

**I. Who We Are** 4

A. Goals, Values, and Philosophy 4

**II. Officers and Committees** 5

A. Executive Committee 6

B. Committees and Jobs 7

C. Family Involvement 10

D. Communication 11

**III. Admissions Policy**  12

1. Early Admissions 12
2. Regular Admissions 12
3. Late Applications 13
4. Rolling Admissions 13
5. Tuition Payment Policies 13

F. Unexpected Financial Difficulties 14

**IV. Financial Aid** 14

**V. A Child’s Day at School** 15

A. Our Curriculum 17

B. Arrivals and Departures 18

C. Late Pick Up Policy 18

D. Drop In Policy 18

E. What to Bring to School 19

F. Lunch and Snack 19

G. Field Trips 20

**VI. The Teacher-Helper’s Day at School** 21

A. What to Expect from your Child 22

B. Being Aware and Available to Children 22

C. Encouraging Creativity and Use of Imagination 23

D. Limit Setting 23

E. Work Substitutes 25

F. Siblings 25

**VII. The Parent and Teacher Partnership** 25

**VIII. Health and Safety** 26

A. Health and Safety Contacts 26

B. Ambulances 26

C. Medical Emergency Procedures 27

D. Individual Health Care – Allergy and Healthcare Needs 28

E. Child Abuse and Neglect 28

F. Injury Prevention Plan 28

G. Plan for Managing Infectious Disease 29

H. Head Lice 30

I. Immunizations 31 J. Plan for Infection Control 31

K. Medications 32

L. National/Regional/Local Emergencies 32

M. General Emergency Plan 33

N. Fire Drill and Evacuation Procedures 33

**IX. Social Service Referral Plan** 34

**X. Procedure for Termination** 35

**XI. Transportation Plan**  37

**XII. Snow Days and Other Emergency Closings** 37

**XIII. For the Record** 37

A. Grievance Procedures 38

**XIV. Parental Rights**  39

A. Parent Involvement 39

B. Information Required by the Office 41

**I. WHO WE ARE**

Ashmont Nursery School (ANS) is a non-profit, non-sectarian, cooperative preschool for children aged at least 24 months (as of September 1 of the school year) to 5 years old. It is located at One Ashmont Street in Dorchester, near Codman Square. Facilities include a spacious indoor play area with a wide variety of materials and an outdoor play yard. The school is licensed by the Massachusetts Department of Early Education and Care (DEEC).

Started by nine mothers in 1985 as a weekly playgroup, ANS is a parent-led, professionally-run cooperative dedicated to fostering exploration, play, and the lifelong love of learning. Under the guidance of and in partnership with our certified teachers, parents form a community that encourages caring for all of the children and families, a sharing of ideas, skills, concerns, and values. Parents and teachers alike maintain the good-humored, cooperative, and diligent attitude that has prevailed in shaping the school. Two generations of children have thrived in our safe and nurturing environment.

Since the school began in 1985, ANS has developed a culture of openness to all who come here. It is inclusive and focuses on the positive. We are committed to creating and maintaining an environment which nurtures the overall well-being and healthy growth and development of every child at Ashmont Nursery School. We believe that it is extremely important to provide a loving, open-door environment that allows the children to feel safe and respected, and which also welcomes them, their family and friends, and the community at large. The issue of openness and how we welcome is of great importance for the subtle but powerful lessons that are learned in such moments by our children. We are invested in making sure that as adults, we continue to model for our children the best kinds of community interactions.

Currently, Ashmont Nursery School’s faculty consists of three Certified Lead Teachers, one of whom serves as the Director, and one Teacher’s Assistant. Under the supervision of the Director, the teachers work together with one Teacher-Helper (an ANS parent, grandparent or family member, or other caretaker) each day. The maximum number of children is 19 per day, including no more than **10 preschoolers**, who we refer to as **“Ginkgoes”** (at least 36 months and not more than 5 years old on September 1 of the school year) and no more than 9 **toddlers**, who we refer to as **“Oaks”** (at least 24 months as of September 1 of the school year).

## A. Goals, Values, and Philosophy

The program provides an environment where children feel safe, secure, respected and recognized as individuals. A positive self-image affects each child’s ability to get along with others, to explore and to create. We find ways to help children feel good about themselves in all aspects of their learning. The nursery school space is set up with a variety of materials and activities from which children can choose. The materials in the room are stimulating, challenging, and adaptable for children of varying developmental levels.

The environment at Ashmont Nursery School stimulates the development of the “whole” child, encourages their curiosity and caring for the world, and enables them to truly feel a sense of faith, hope, and joy in their lives. In order to build and maintain this trusting environment, we believe in using a person-to-person approach in all situations in our school: when teaching the children how to interact with each other and grown-ups, when interacting with each other as teachers and families. We use this approach with every person who comes to our school for various reasons and we use this approach with those people we meet on our walks and field trips. We feel open and caring towards everyone and sincerely want the children to feel this way too.

We strive to build understanding and community with everyone we come in contact with. We believe that getting out into the community at large enables the children to see first-hand how the world works. It is a vital and significant way to increase their desire to know about other people, places, nature, and all of the intricacies of life itself. We believe that the world that we live in and share with one another is an amazing and beautiful place. We believe that it is very important to make sure that every child is supported in their growth, and that the whole range of their needs, feelings, and ideas are nurtured and accepted. Through their development and experiences, the children can explore their roles in our world, make choices and find out how to help solve the problems they learn about. It really matters that the children learn to have as high a regard for one another, our communities, and our world as they do for themselves. The children continue to learn that one person’s needs and wants do not supersede another person’s. Everyone needs to care and help one another as best we can. Every action and decision we make is based upon our philosophy, and also our belief that children learn what they live. We want them to be happy children who love life!

The children are offered a selection of activities each day. There is time for free play, small group activities, art, movement, dramatic play, story time, outdoor play, field trips, singing, reading, and snack. An important goal of Ashmont Nursery School is to draw upon the racial and cultural diversity of its members and our world to enrich all of the children, families, and staff. Finally, the school believes that the relationship between the young child and their families is the single most important part of their lives. It therefore asks that parents or extended family members assist the teachers on a regularly scheduled basis and help in the administration of the school as well.

**II. OFFICERS AND COMMITTEES 2018-2019**

ANS is governed by six Officers elected each year (the Executive Committee) and a Director. Each family is required to serve on a committee, or on the Executive Committee, or to fill some significant job to fulfill the cooperative component determined by the Officers.

All day-to-day operations and licensing needs are managed by ANS’s certified, employed Director, Abbie Wanamaker-Ordorica (2018-19). The parents that serve as Officers manage issues related to fundraising, community outreach, and long-term vision. None of the officer work is conducted on premises.

**No officer is involved in daily operations, although each officer is a resource for the teachers and Director as needed.**

**2018-19 Officers:**

Christopher Vaughn-Martel, **Co-President**

Dana Campion, **Co-President**

Yooree Losordo, **Vice President**

Ben de la Cretaz, **Treasurer**

Andrea Savage, **Secretary**

## A. Executive Committee

The Executive Committee assists the Director in ensuring that ANS runs efficiently, cooperatively, and in a financially responsible manner. Committee meetings are held monthly. There are also Governance Meetings during the year, typically held in November and March. The Governance meeting is attended by the Executive Committee and one member from each committee/job, although these meetings are open to the entire ANS community. Only those in attendance will have the opportunity to vote on current issues brought forth by the Executive Committee.

These meetings are held to review any issues that may affect the ANS community. Once the Executive Committee has determined potential courses of action, their recommendations are brought to the entire community to be voted upon. Draft meeting agendas will be made available to the community a week in advance of each meeting. In order to keep the agenda for these meetings manageable, agenda items may be suggested a minimum of **3 business days** before the day of the meeting.

Officers on the Executive Committee are nominated, then voted upon by the current Ashmont Nursery School community. If there is only one nomination for a position, an election can be waived if no objections are put forth to the Executive Committee. The Executive Committee is comprised of the following Officers who, in addition to meeting on a monthly basis, also perform the specific functions outlined below:

**Co-Presidents.** The Co-Presidents prepare Executive Committee agendas, preside over monthly meetings, chair Governance meetings, oversee all committees, and meet with the Director monthly to discuss any issues. The Co-Presidents are an open ear to all issues and concerns that may arise from any co-op community member, and serve as a liaison to teachers and staff. With the Director, the Co-Presidents update and edit this Community Handbook and Staff Handbook.

Note: All communications regarding teacher business and salary should include only the Co-Presidents, Treasurer, and Director.

**Vice President.** The Vice President’s primary responsibility is communication with the ANS community. The Vice President assists the Co-Presidents as needed; presides at meetings in a Co-President’s absence; creates, maintains, and distributes the family roster, email list, and any other relevant documents to be utilized by the ANS community. The Vice President coordinates the annual school photograph session and manages the rental of the nursery school for private functions. The Vice President also posts monthly notifications of scheduled events for building tenants as a courtesy and posts a reminder sign one week prior to Governance and All-Family meetings on the front door. The Vice President is also responsible for Scheduling (see details in the next section).

**Treasurer.** The Treasurer is responsible for coordinating payments and reimbursements as needed and serving as the liaison to professional accounting services. In May, the Treasurer drafts an annual budget with input from Executive Committee, Director, and relevant committees. The Treasurer is also responsible for the execution of the annual teaching staff contracts, as well as any other contracted services needed for the school. The Treasurer works closely with the Billing Officer.

**Secretary (also Marketing in 2018-2019).** The Secretary records the minutes of all Executive Committee, Governance, and All-Family/Staff meetings and expediently distributes them to the nursery school to keep the entire community abreast of ANS business. The Secretary will also handle Marketing and Outreach. (see details in the next section).

**Director.** The Director is responsible for overseeing day-to-day operations of the School, including the curriculum, teaching staff, and licensing compliance.The Director may or may not be a teacher at the School.

## B. Committees and Jobs

Committees are comprised of families enrolled at Ashmont Nursery School. All families must either serve on a committee or in a job. One member from each committee must attend the Governance meetings. All committees and jobs report to the Executive Committee.

**Admissions Committee.** The Admissions Committeeoversees application and enrollment procedures. Actively recruits new families to help the school meet its enrollment goals. Maintains admissions phone line (checks messages, keeps outgoing message up to date, returns calls to prospective families), sends out applications and brochures, processes applications. Meets with prospective candidates, plans and implements the admissions open house/s and two parent information sessions, conducts tours of the school, arranges follow-up child visits. Surveys enrolled families regarding their return for the following school year, sends acceptance letters, notifies new families of the All-Family/Staff Spring Meeting. Works closely with the teachers on final enrollment decisions, and the Billing Officer to monitor application fees and tuition deposits. Provides the Registrar, Billing Officer and Tech Team with a list of new families, and maintains and provides current attendance and family lists to teachers and EC for distribution. Works closely with Registrar and Billing regarding requests for schedule changes. Delegates open house promotion and staffing tasks to all families, who are expected to support these efforts. Additional related tasks as needed.

**Billing Officer.** The Billing Officer works closely with the Treasurer to ensure that all payments due to the school are received and deposited in a timely fashion, issues tuition bills to Ashmont Nursery School families and tracks payments accordingly, also receives payments for all drop-ins, function rentals, and fundraising dollars generated. In essence, the Billing Officer receives and deposits any and all payments that come into the nursery school. Provides administrative support in the areas of billing and compiles/maintains list of students for teacher use. Compiles/maintains daily attendance lists (including early morning and extended day rosters), posts sign up sheets, and distributes to teachers. They will also assist Summer Program Committee with billing functions.

**Facilities Committee.** The Facilities Committee manages and maintains the school’s inside space and outside playground. Members of this committee are responsible for coordinating the upkeep of the heating, electrical, and plumbing systems, as well as removing leaves. While some tasks will require that facilities contract the services of outside purveyors, other tasks such as replacing window screens or leaky faucets will be completed by the committee. The facilities team coordinates annual clean-up day prior to the start of the school year by contacting Ashmont Nursery School families to inform them of date and by pre-determining (with teacher input) tasks to be completed. Assists the summer program committee with facilities issues. Investigates and, with input of teachers and EC, pursues energy-saving initiatives and improvements for the school. Works with the landlord, Michael Stella, to negotiate the lease and regarding certain repairs as stipulated in our lease.

**Fundraising Committee.** The Fundraising Committee is a major revenue-generating arm of the nursery school. This committee develops, coordinates, promotes, and implements all fundraisers on behalf of the school, and secures major donors for the annual Auction. Responsibilities include securing corporate donors/auction sponsors, coordinating the mailing/emails of an annual appeal letter, and organizing any fundraising events the committee decides ANS will host. Committee delegates tasks to all families, who are expected to assist in fundraising efforts, so that maximum financial results may be attained. Research, identify, and apply for grant funding to support Ashmont Nursery School. Cultivate relationships with individuals and organizations with significant possibilities for charitable giving to the school. Responsible for advertising and marketing of all Fundraising efforts (including email marketing, printed materials, social media, etc).

**Hospitality Committee.** The Hospitality Committee prepares and serves simple and healthy foods and drinks for annual clean-up day, the three All-Family/Staff meetings of the nursery school as well as other school-sponsored events such as the Fall Open House. ANS will reimburse all refreshment expenditures for the aforementioned events according to budget. Members of this committee also spearhead coordination of the Family Potluck Dinner and the Farewell Picnic. They will coordinate with the fundraising committee on food for the Yard Sale.

**Programming.** Programming coordinates and implements field trips, classroom visitors, special projects and other programming matters in close conjunction with the teaching staff. Responsibilities include distribution and collection of permission slips (at beginning of school year, ensure that each family completes a master permission slip to be photocopied by committee, customized for each field trip and distributed to families prior to each field trip for their signature), recruiting chaperones, and planning transportation for field trips that require driving. A week before every field trip, the program committee puts together a plan for which children are driving in whose cars, and reviews the plan with the teachers. Revises the permission slips as necessary. Each field trip permission slip will expressly state whether or not the trip is appropriate for siblings to attend.

**Summer Program Committee.** The Summer Program Committeeoversees the administration of the summer program, including advertising, enrolling children, hiring teachers, sending out registration packets, filing registration forms and teacher forms, coordinating the schedule, purchasing, attendance and billing. The committee is assisted by the Co-Presidents, Teachers, Registrar, Billing, Facilities and Treasurer to coordinate successful completion of the above activities. Prepares classroom space for campers’ arrival (labels hooks, cubbies, extra trunks, rest bags, mailboxes with children and family names). Involves approximately 2-4-hours/week onsite at the school during the program hours. The committee responsibilities commence after the New Year and extend through the end of the Summer Program.

**Purchaser.** The Purchaser buys food and supplies as requested by the teachers in the most cost-effective manner possible. Works with the teachers to purchase, deliver and shelve the snacks, paper goods, cleaning and teaching related supplies. Works with families and teachers to meet dietary restrictions and always accommodates. The purchaser is responsible for ensuring that all original invoices are submitted to the Treasurer for reimbursement.

**IT/Tech Team.** The IT/Tech Team maintains and improves ANS website and other internet-based communications tools, such as the ANS email list. Actively seeks opportunities to update information and improve communication within the community. Works with Vice President and other EC and school committees to develop online information resources to support ANS families in their committee or school jobs. Advises EC regarding potential enhancements, additional uses of website, or supplemental tools (wiki, photo sharing, or other group functions) as would benefit the entire ANS community. Is responsible for all such electronic content – accuracy, appropriateness, privacy, etc. Handles related tasks as need arises and works closely with the EC regarding ANS electronic communications. The Secretary also maintains a database of ANS alumni and supporters, and is responsible for maintaining school’s archives.

**Marketing and Outreach Committee.** The Marketing and Outreach Committee plans and executes a year-long plan to market ANS to the greater Boston area, including Dorchester, Milton, Quincy, Jamaica Plain, etc. This role will: managing our social media (Facebook page and Twitter accounts) with regular posts, stay up to date on relevant listservs, form relationships with local daycares, maintain ANS presence at Farmer’s Markets, coordinate any necessary advertisements in newspapers. This committee will also be responsible for outreach events, including ANS marching in the Dorchester Day parade.

**Scheduler.** The Scheduler coordinates parent-teaching for the school year. The committee is responsible for locating substitute teachers for permanent staff as needed, and keeping a substitute list for families to utilize when a Family-Teacher “sub” is required. Requests date preferences three times per school year (in August, November and February) from families prior to creating the family teaching calendar. Compiles and distributes the monthly calendar for family teaching in a timely fashion, with at least one month’s notice. Posts the schedule in school and (with help from tech team) online. While the scheduler makes every effort to accommodate requests, there is no guarantee that all requests can be granted. Follows up by phone with anyone who has difficulty fulfilling parent-teaching commitments. Upon publication of the schedule, the scheduler is not responsible for locating a substitute or coordinating “switches” between families.

**Registrar.** The Registrar maintains and disseminates registration packets in August (and to any new family that enrolls mid-year) to gather required documentation for students enrolling in ANS in accordance with Department of Early Education and Care (“DEEC”) regulations. Creates physical student files and ensures that they are complete with accurate and up-to-date information (i.e., medical and emergency contact) prior to the start of academic year and throughout the school year. Works closely with Admissions Committee regarding requests for schedule changes. Assists Summer Program Committee with registration of summer applicants. Maintains school office in an orderly fashion.

## C. Family Involvement

The cooperative aspect of the school requires that each family be involved in the following ways:

* Work in the classroom as a Teacher-Helper approximately once a month.
* Participate by performing a job or doing work on a committee.
* Assist with fundraising events during the year; Auction, Yard Sale and others.
* Attend three (3) All-Family/Staff meetings - September, January and May.
* Participate in at least one maintenance workday per year.
* Attend Fall and Spring Parent–Teacher Conferences.
* Participate in Governance meetings as described above.

## D. Communication

Communication among families has evolved over the years in parallel with changes in technology. Lately this has meant a heavy reliance on email, along with ad hoc collections of electronic documents scattered among families, in which valuable information may or may not transition from year to year. Please save documents related to your committee work.

**Social Media**- There is an ANS Facebook page! Please like and follow the pages to help share school events and admissions information.

**Interpreter Services –** In the event that a family requires communication to be conducted in a language other than English, Spanish or French, the Teachers will seek a current parent to assist with communication and interpreting. If no parent can assist, then the teachers will locate someone in the Dorchester community to assist with interpreting.

## E. HANDBOOK

All school policies are detailed in the Ashmont Nursery School handbook, which is updated annually. In the event that changes need to be made to the Handbook after the initial distribution (at the September All-Family/Staff Meeting), all parents will be notified seven business days prior to the implementation of new policies. Changes will be given to parents in written form and parents will initial to indicate receipt of changes.

**III. ADMISSIONS POLICY**

Our program is structured to meet the educational needs of children from ages 24 months to five years in the Dorchester community and other Greater Boston neighborhoods. As a reflection of this community, the school strives for diversity. The Ashmont Nursery School welcomes all children & families regardless of race, national origin, gender, sexual orientation, gender identity and/or expression, religion, cultural heritage, potty training status, political belief, marital status or disability in administering its educational policies, admissions policies, financial aid program, and other school administered programs.

## A. Early Admissions

Returning children and siblings of alumnae are given priority in schedule and admissions, provided that the family has successfully fulfilled the responsibilities outlined in the parent contract and are carrying a zero past due balance. The early admissions program will require that an application and a fee of forty dollars ($40) (fee waived for returning children) be submitted by **February 1st.** If the child is not a returning student, the parents must attend one of the parent information sessions, and the child must complete a child visit during which time the teachers can observe him/her in the school environment to ensure ANS meets the needs of the child Acceptance notification will be sent out mid-March. A non-refundable deposit equal to one month’s tuition and a signed parent contract will be required by March 30th to hold the seat. The deposit will be applied to the June tuition payment for the following school year. A registration packet, including important forms regarding health information, emergency numbers, etc., will be provided and must be filed with the Registrar before the beginning of the school year. Children will not be allowed to attend school without these completed forms.

## B. Regular Admissions

Families interested in applying for a space at Ashmont Nursery School are invited to complete an application and submit it with the application fee of forty dollars ($40). The application deadline is **February 1st** for the next school year. Parents/Guardians must attend a parent information session to learn more about the school. An appointment is then made for the child to visit, during which time the teachers can observe him/her in the school environment. If, by mutual agreement of parents/guardians and teachers, Ashmont Nursery School meets the needs of the child, the admissions commitee will review the application and seats will be awarded as determined by that group with the aim of diversity and balance. Acceptance letters are usually sent out mid-April.

When a child is accepted, a deposit equal to one month’s tuition and a signed parent contract will be required to hold the seat. Signed contracts and deposits will be due April 30th (approx. 2 weeks after acceptance). The **non-refundable deposit** will be applied to the June tuition payment for the school year. A registration packet, including important forms regarding health information, emergency numbers, etc., will be provided and must be filed with the Registrar before the beginning of the school year. Children will not be allowed to attend school without these completed forms.

## C. Late Applications

Any applications received after February 1st will go onto a waiting list below those not granted a seat in the first round. Notifications will be made on the earliest possible date, regarding acceptance to ANS.

## D. Rolling Admissions

If there are roster spots available, Ashmont Nursery School will accept applications throughout the year for children to attend that current year.

## E. Tuition Payment Policies

**Regular Day Preschool Tuition (8:30 am – 2:45 pm):**

Three Days $7,300

Four Days $9,600

Five Days $11,700

**Regular Day Toddler Tuition (8:30 am – 2:45 pm):**

Three Days $8,300

Four Days $10,900

Five Days $13,300

**Early Morning Drop Off (8:00 am– 8:30 am):** $6 per day

**Extended Day (2:45 pm – 5:15 pm):** $21.00 per day

**Drop-In Days:**

Drop-In Regular Day Preschooler $70 per day

Drop-In Regular Day Toddler $75 per day

Tuition is due **August 1st,** and while the balance of your child's tuition is welcome in full at that time, *it may be paid in up to nine (9) installments all due on the 1st of the month beginning August 1st and ending April 1st.* Families who plan to return the following school year and therefore submit a deposit on April 1st, may make their final tuition payment on May 1st.

Monthly invoices will be sent by the Billing Officer, and will include early and late stay fees if your child has a permanent slot. Drop-in days, or days which are not part of a child’s normal schedule, will be billed the following billing cycle. Upon admission, a non-refundable deposit equal to one month’s tuition will be collected and applied to the last tuition payment.

Payment may be made via electronic bank transfer or check. Checks should be made payable to the Ashmont Nursery School and put into the Billing Officer’s mailbox in the school office. Credit card payments are discouraged. If a family does pay by credit card, all additional charges fees will be passed back to the family (currently, these fees are approximately an additional 5%).

If the first payment due August 1st is not received, the family will be contacted, and if a remedy is not reached within 10 days, the child’s spot will be released and a family will be invited to attend from the waiting list. For extended day or early drop off spots that have been reserved, payment is also due August 1st.

**If a family is 15 days or more late with their monthly payment, a $50 late fee will be charged.**

For children who have a space reserved in the early morning and/or extended day program, charges for these programs are assessed like regular tuition (i.e. the family is charged whether or not the child attends on a given day). Drop-in spots for regular day, early morning, or extended day programs are available as space allows on a first come/first served basis and are charged per day. Signup sheets are posted on the bulletin board.

In the event of a child's voluntary withdrawal or decrease in schedule prior to the end of the school year, the family will pay the tuition due in the month that notice is given as well as for the following one calendar month. For example, if a family notifies ANS that their child will withdraw from school on September 10, the family will owe full tuition for September and October. The same scenario is true for decreasing or dropping a permanent slot in the before or after school programs. Although we try to be flexible with families making last minute school choices, we must maintain the financial health of the co-op, meet our obligations to our staff, and not unduly burden remaining families. The deadline for adding or dropping days - including before school or after school – during summer months is August 1st.  For changes made after August 1st, the family will be responsible for September tuition.

## F. Unexpected Financial or Other Hardship

ANS acknowledges that families may experience financial or other hardship during the school year. With this in mind, ANS will try to work with enrolled families who need some flexibility in meeting their financial or other community obligations to the school. An enrolled family seeking some modest accomodation to remain at ANS should reach out to a member of the Executive Committee or the Equity Committee to develop and propose a mutually satisfactory plan. With a plan in place and adhered to, the school will allow the child to continue attendance uninterrupted.

If a family, having made such a plan, finds themselves unable to follow through with it, they must renegotiate immediately with the Executive Committee. If the family fails to do so, they will receive a written notice to that effect. In the case that the Executive Committee determines that the same situation has occurred a second time (action plan disregarded and no attempt made to renegotiate) the child's attendance will be suspended until an agreement can be reached between the school and the family. The child's slot will be held for him/her for two weeks’ time. During that time, tuition will continue to accrue and be charged until the matter is resolved. The child's slot may be released if not resolved at that time.

**IV. FINANCIAL AID**

Financial aid is made possible by gifts from our generous donors, alumnae families, and ANS fundraising efforts. The amount available varies from year to year, and may not be offered every year. Financial aid was awarded for the 2018-2019 school year for a limited number of families. Financial aid applications are available on the School’s website or by request to the Admissions Committee and are due during the admissions application cycle.

**V. A CHILD’S DAY AT SCHOOL**

## A. Our Curriculum

The ANS curriculum is centered on the needs and interests of each child and the group. We value each child and nurture her/his emotional, social, physical and intellectual development. We also stress respect for all people and nature in our world. In addition to the regular daily schedule, the Ashmont Nursery School holds special events throughout the school year to celebrate the diversity of our community and offer children and staff a deeper understanding and appreciation of our varying cultures and experiences.

Our curriculum is designed around the children’s interests, their developmental needs, the seasons, nature, and our world. We try to foster each child’s natural curiosity and love of learning about everything. Following is a sample daily schedule.

**FREE CHOICE TIME**

Dramatic Play: Dress up clothes, dolls, stuffed animals, medical tools, cradle, high

chairs, doll carriages, pretend dishes, and food.

Small Motor Play: Wooden unit blocks, large hollow blocks, small people, vehicles, manipulative materials, puzzles & more

Sand Play: Sand, trucks, containers, shells, and rocks.

Sensory Play: Water, playdough, flubber & other sensory materials

Literacy: Variety of sizes of paper, markers, colored pencils, crayons, scissors, tape, hole punchers, and rulers.

Art Materials: Clay, paper, recycled materials, tape, glue, paints, collage, etc.

Recycle Area: Recycled materials, tape, string, scissors and rubber bands.

Puzzle Area: Puzzles and small manipulative materials

Nature Table: Turtle, Tortoise, Hermit Crabs, plants, animal pictures, pinecones, shells, rocks, insects, magnifying glasses, nature books and more.

Reading Area: Lots of books about the children’s interests and themes – both

fiction, and non-fiction.

**SNACK**

**OUTDOOR TIME**

Vegetable garden, climbing structures, slides, playhouses, sand, bikes, wagon, shovels, pails, picnic tables, stream, composter.

**CIRCLE TIME**

* Introduction of Parent-Teacher
* Song
* Book
* Discussion

**SMALL GROUP TIME**

Children participate in one of four activities. For example:

* Easel painting
* Woodworking
* Pet care
* Magnets

**LUNCH**

* Healthy meal brought from home

**REST TIME**

* Children get settled on their rest mats.
* Children look at books on their mats
* Children may listen to one story tape/a story is read by a Teacher
* Quiet, relaxing music is played

**FREE CHOICE TIME**

Writing Area, Recycle Area, Small Manipulative Materials, Play Dough

**AFTERNOON SNACK**

**REGULAR DAY DISMISSAL**

**OPTIONAL EXTENDED DAY PROGRAM AND DISMISSAL**

## B. Arrivals and Departures

**Arrivals:**

8:00 am Early morning drop off is an option for up to 5 children. Register for a permanent slot with the Registrar or check bulletin board for daily openings after speaking with a teacher.

8:30 am PARENT-TEACHERS SHOULD ARRIVE NO LATER THAN 8:30AM. Please try to arrive

on time. This is your time to set up the outdoor play area, sweep the walk if

needed, talk with the teachers about the day, and be ready to greet the children.

8:30-9:00 am Children begin to arrive and have free choice time until about 9:45. Snack is served on a rotating basis. Please try to get your child here as early as possible because children arriving late (after 9:00 am) can have a hard time settling in since they don’t have their time for free play and socializing with the other children and their teachers.

**Departures:**

1:30 pm Parent-Teachers are scheduled to work until this time, but should plan to stay until clean-up is completed. Parent-Teachers may take their child home at this time, or return at 2:45 pm for pick-up (or 5:15 if signed-up for extended day).

2:45 pm Please be prompt picking up your child. Once you arrive at school you assume responsibility for your child. Many parents use this time to check in about committee work or catch up – please be sure to be mindful of your child and any siblings.

5:15 pm End of extended day. Please be prompt picking up your child. Teachers leave for the day promptly at 5:30 pm.

## C. Late Pick-up Policy

It is very important, both from the teachers’ perspective, and, most importantly, that of your child, to pick up on time. For this reason, our late pick up policy is strictly enforced. Because the last 15 minutes of the day (2:45-3:00) and (5:15-5:30) are considered a “grace period”, if you arrive anywhere from one minute to 15 minutes late (i.e. between 3:01and 3:15), you will be charged a late fee of $15. An additional fee of $1 a minute will be assessed for any additional time over 15 minutes. Parents who arrive late should fill out a late fee sheet and return it to the Billing mailbox. Blank forms are posted on the bulletin board.

## D. Drop-In Policy

Any unfilled slots are available for “drop in” students. Parents wishing to have their child drop in for early morning time, the regular day, and the extended afternoon must sign in (if space is available) on the weekly roster pinned in the bulletin board next to the cubbies. Regular Day Drop ins must be arranged in advance with a teacher. The maximum number of children that may be at school on a given day is **10 Gingkoes** (Our preschool Age Group) and **9 Oaks** (our Toddler/Preschool Mixed Age Group) each day. **Families may not “swap” days with another family.**

If you know in advance that your child will be absent for a scheduled day, please let a teacher know and write this on the weekly roster. If your child is sick, or will not be coming to school,

please text your child’s teachers or email the teachers email address call the school as early as possible in the morning so that another child may use that slot if needed.

There are signup sheets on the bulletin board for early morning and afternoon drop ins. Please check there to see if any spots are available, and cross off your child’s name if he/she will not be present for a given day.

The drop-in program fees are as follows:

Early morning 8:00 am – 8:30 am $6

Regular day 8:30 am – 2:45 pm $70 preschoolers

$75 toddlers

Extended day 2:45 pm – 5:15 pm $21

## E. What to Bring to School

For the first day of school your child should bring a small blanket, small pillow, a flat sheet or loose crib sheet (not too tight to fit on the rest mat) and a favorite stuffed animal or doll (if desired) for rest time. Children should wear clothes that can get dirty. We want children to feel free to get thoroughly involved with the materials at school. Each child needs to keep at school a complete change of clothes, including: underwear, socks, shirts, pants/shorts, and sweater/sweatshirt marked with their name. Please leave a rain jacket and rain pants. As the weather grows colder, slippers and a pair of gloves or mittens should be kept in their cubby. Please check these clothes throughout the year to make sure they are seasonally appropriate and still fit. **All items including boots, blankets etc. should be clearly marked with your child’s name.**

If your child is wearing diapers, please make sure that you send in a stock of diapers and wipes with your child’s name on it.

The school will provide toothbrushes.

On winter and cold days, dress warmly for playing indoors. The schoolrooms can be cool. For outdoor play, boots, hats mittens, warm coat and snow pants (when necessary) are a must! Plan on your child being outside for walks in light rain and lots of play in wet sand and puddles, so boots, rain pants and a raincoat are needed on rainy days. We try to get the children outside every day, unless the temperature is below 30º or it is raining hard. Please send your child in appropriate footwear to enjoy the outdoors, including the stream.

**Please leave your child’s toys at home.** At school we use our school toys and learn to share and take turns. Books and Music are welcome for sharing with the class.

## F. Lunch and Snack

The nursery school provides mid-morning, mid-afternoon, and extended day snacks. The teachers and the Purchaser coordinate snack purchasing.

We encourage parents to pack a *healthy* and delicious lunch for your child each day. The children enjoy having small amounts of a few different foods and a drink. Please include foods and a drink that your child likes and which are also nutritious. We suggest that sweets and candy be saved for eating at home, as your child and the others all prefer to eat the sweet food. If your child has other foods from which to choose, healthier foods will be selected from the foods you have provided. For drinks, we suggest milk or water, rather than sweetened drinks. We teach the children that food and drinks can help them grow strong and healthy bodies, so please help by providing healthy choices at lunch. There is no microwave or refrigeration available for lunches, so please use an insulated thermos, cold pack, etc. if needed to keep food cold. Please pack utensils. Also, please label lunch boxes and plastic containers. Do not be surprised if your child does not eat all of her/his lunch every day. It may be for any number of reasons, but be reassured that s/he will eat what they need or want at that time.

## G. Field Trips

Throughout the school year, a number of field trips will be planned. Some of these are walking trips, some on public transportation and some are driving trips. All children are invited to attend every field trip, even if it is not occurring on a day they usually come to school. We maintain a ratio of one adult to two children for field trips. When a child attends a field trip on a day that is not his or her normal day, a parent or guardian from his or her family is required to accompany him/her. Please keep the following in mind:

**Permission Slips** – A permission slip must be on file for every child that is joining a field trip. This year there will be a signup sheet with field trip details, sign up deadline, and an area for each family to sign up. This sheet will then be copied for each child’s file. Please be sure to:

* Sign up by the deadline if you and/or your child wish to attend
* Try to avoid last minute changes of plans which would require crossing out entries on the signup sheet. This sheet must be neat and organized as permission slips are required by law for each child.

**Chaperones and Carpools** - We often request additional parents join us on field trips as chaperones so that there are enough adults to hold children’s hands as we walk. For every driving field trip, parents will be asked to volunteer to drive as many children as they can fit in their car. Two adults are required in cars being used for field trips. *Teachers do not drive on field trips.*

**Lost Child Plan** – In the event that a child is not with the group when the class returns to the school from a local walking trip one teacher will immediately retrace the route and return to the location from where the group had walked. If the child is not found by that teacher, police and the parent will be notified. In the event that a child is lost from a chaperone/group on a trip, one teacher will search the area then, if the child is not found, notify security/employee at the location for assistance, then notify police and then call the parent.

**Car seats** - On the morning of a driving field trip, parents not driving their own children are asked to leave their car seat on the ramp going up to the school outside (weather permitting) with masking tape labeling whose seat it is.

**Siblings** - Some field trips are appropriate for siblings to attend, and some are not. The field trip permission slip will state whether or not the field trip is a sibling trip or not.

**VI. THE TEACHER-HELPER’S DAY AT SCHOOL**

The most important aspect of Teacher-Helper is to come and have fun with your child and everyone else. Teacher-Helpers will always be supervised by Teaching Staff and Teacher-Helpers are only permitted to help their own child in the bathroom.

**Arrival** Please arrive for Parent-Teaching by 8:30 am. Check with a Teacher to see what is going on for the day, set up outdoor play yard, check the play yard for litter, and sweep the walkway.

**Free Play** Free play is from 8:30 am – 9:45 am. The Parent- Teacher should choose an area to be in to help and play with the children. Sitting on the floor or in a chair to get down on the children’s playing level is a good idea. We try to keep a 5:1 or 6:1

ratio in all areas of the school. Ask/help a child to put away a particular toy she r

he played with before moving to another activity, if materials are strewn around.

**Clean-up** About 5 minutes before the end of Free play, a Teacher will tell everyone there are 5 more minutes to finish playing, then we will clean up. The Teacher will put music on and everyone helps clean up.

**Snack** At snack time, children can help to set up the tables with dishes, foods, and drinks. All children sit down at a table with a Teacher or Parent-Teacher to have a snack after handwashing. The Parent-Teacher should always honor his or her own child’s request to sit next to them. At snack, the Parent-Teacher can assist children as needed and socialize with the class.

**Outside Play** The Parent-Teacher should help children to put on outside clothing if needed. Children should sit down on the bench when they are ready, then a Teacher will go out with the first five children, others coming out as they are ready. The Parent-Teacher should go out too. Be sure to dress for the weather: clothing and foot gear.

**Circle** Children read books independently. The Parent-Teacher should sit with their own child and participate in the song and story. Your child will get to count all of the children with your help if he/she wishes, and have the first choice of small groups.

**Small Groups** Children will choose a small group activity. The Parent-Teacher will have a group with no more than 4 children, their own included. Parent-Teachers are welcome, but not expected, to bring in special activities to share with a group – just let the Teachers know what you would like to do. Children then go to wash up.

**Lunch** The Parent-Teacher should help his or her own child wash up and then sit down at a table and help children with their lunches – opening and packing up, as well as chatting and eating.

**Clean Up** Please wash dishes per guidelines and wash tabletops with a soap and water spray and then a bleach and water solution. Sweep the floors by the tables. Please leave the chairs pushed into the tables when done.

Answering the telephone is not a priority. The answering machine will take the message if not picked up. When family teaching, please turn your personal phones off and limit your personal

texts and emails. If you must, please use them in the office. Your primary responsibility is to be with the children.

## A. What to Expect From Your Child

It can be common for the child whose parent is doing family teaching to have a more difficult day than usual, particularly early in the year when he or she is not accustomed to sharing you with other children. Sometimes you might feel frustrated or embarrassed, but the teachers understand and will help you, your child and the other children work out any problems. Focus on having fun and being relaxed rather than your child’s issues.

However, we do think it can help if you prepare your child before coming to school by telling him/her that it is your day to be the Family-Teacher at school, that you will be with your child and will also help anyone who needs it. We will also try to talk with them about this. The teachers would be happy to discuss this with any parent as needed and to help your child if needed.

At snack, lunch, circle and story, let your child feel special and sit with you. Please don’t have another child sit on your lap at these time, the others can sit next to you or near you.

## B. Being Aware and Available to Children

It is important for all the adults who are working in the room on a particular day to be aware of where children are. We can and should be spending time with small groups or individual kids, and yet while doing that, we also have to have a sense of the group as a whole. This is not always easy to do, but it certainly can prevent a lot of problems. It helps if you try to always be positioned so that you can see a good portion of the room or play yard. We should also try to limit adult conversations so that energies can be focused on the kids.

There will be times when the kids are involved and busy playing with one another and you feel as if you’re not doing anything. It’s perfectly fine to simply observe at these times. Our role is not to entertain but to make sure that a lot is happening for the kids. If it is, there is no reason to interrupt. The important thing is to be aware of what they are doing and available should they need some help. Children need to feel that they are safe and well taken care of at all times. We establish rules of safety with the children at the beginning of the school year, and these rules are posted in each room as a guide to the parent-teacher and as a reminder to the children.

## C. Encouraging Creativity and Use of Imagination

It is important to us that the materials in the space encourage independence of thought and creativity as much as possible. Children should be allowed to use most of the materials in the way that they choose, even if it is not the intent of the particular toy or activity. They have such a natural ability to use their imaginations and be resourceful and creative. They seem to lose this spontaneity if we make them feel that there is a “right” way of doing everything. There are limits, of course. We can’t allow a child to paint the walls as opposed to paper, and we’ll have to follow directions if we’re doing a cooking project. What we can do is provide many activities, which allow for individual expression such as painting, gluing, play dough, blocks, sand, water, dramatic play, writing, woodworking, etc.

We should also encourage and allow children to do things for themselves, making them feel that we see their work as valuable and that we have confidence in their abilities. For example, it is quite common for adults to draw pictures for children. This is with good intentions, of course, and children will often ask adults to draw for them. When we do this, however, we discourage them because they anticipate their inability to create a perfect object the way an adult can. They also begin to get the message that in order for it to be of any value, it has to be something recognizable. For very young children, the process of doing something is often more important that the end result. Adults will often ask, “What is it?” of a child who is painting for the fun of it without any thought to what it might be, or experimenting with mixing colors, or stacking blocks to see how high it can be before it falls. These are valuable experiences for children, and we can help them feel good about themselves by commenting on some aspect of the process such as the colors they are using, how hard they have worked at something, how tall the building is, etc.

## D. Limit Setting

There is no question that consistent, clear limit setting and discipline is important to young children. They do not want to have total control over what goes on in their lives – it’s too scary. They need to know that we will stop them if they are hurting others or being overly disruptive and that we will teach them to solve their problems in a caring and fair manner.

It also seems important that there are not too many rules and regulations. If there are, children can become overwhelmed and feel that they can’t do anything right. To the extent that it is possible, the children participate in the development of appropriate rules. The best bet seems to be having only those rules that are necessary to keep the children safe and then being very clear and firm about enforcing them. This can be difficult in a cooperative because of the large number of adults the kids will be in contact with. Therefore, it’s very important that we communicate with everyone who works in the room about particular issues that may be going on for the group or the individual children who seem to be having trouble at particular points and about how we are dealing with these. Consistency is very important!

Throughout the year we spend a good amount of the time teaching the children to respect each other, and how to communicate verbally rather than physically. It may be easier to push someone out of the way than to ask them to move, or to grab a toy out of someone’s hand when one would like to play with it rather than to ask for a turn. Pushing and grabbing are not acceptable, however, and it is up to us to teach alternatives. Some things we might say in these kinds of situations are:

“Pushing hurts people. You need to ask Linda to move out of your way if you can’t get by.”

“Please use your words and ask Casey if you can have a turn with that toy when she is done. It's not okay to grab things from people.”

“I will give Kareem five more minutes with the bike and then you may have your turn.”

The message has to be clear that it’s not okay to hurt people to get what you want.

It’s also important to acknowledge the feelings that a child may be experiencing when she has been aggressive. We don’t want her to think that it’s not all right to have feelings but that they

have to be expressed in ways that don’t hurt other people. We may need to help children find alternatives to working out their anger. They may need to yell out that they’re angry or stomp their feet or pound on some play dough. We can tell them, “it’s OK to be angry, but it’s not OK to hurt people.”

The following is the formal school discipline policy, as stated in our EEC licensing materials:

* Corporal punishment, including spanking, shall not be used.
* No child shall be subjected to severe punishment, humiliation or verbal abuse.
* No child shall be denied food or force fed as a form of punishment.
* No child shall be punished for soiling, wetting or not using the toilet.
* Children who are being disruptive may be put in “time out.”

## E. Work Substitutes

**IT IS EVERY FAMILY’S RESPONSIBILITY TO ENSURE THAT THEIR COMMITMENT TO family teaching IS MET.** When a parent is unavailable for a scheduled workday, the best option is to use the family teaching calendar to swap with another family. The Scheduling/Registrar also maintains a list of paid substitutes (including current and former parents and interested others) who will be available to work, and paid by the family who uses them. The rate of pay for Family-Teacher substitutes is $14.00 per hour. Parents interested in a substitute should make their own arrangements with the sub as far in advance as possible. When families need a long-term substitute, they may designate a person who is used consistently as their substitute, such as a friend, relative, nanny, etc. but must work at least 3 family teaching days themselves.

All changes in scheduling (swap, substitution, etc.) are to be reported to the teachers and the scheduler when the arrangements for such changes are made.

## F. Siblings

It is not appropriate to bring siblings on family teaching days. The nursery school children need the Family-Teacher’s undivided attention, and the presence of a sibling can often compromise that attention. Please find alternate care for children other than very young infants during your family teaching days.

## G. Plan for Transitioning Children

Children, once enrolled at the beginning of the school year, will remain with their designated class for the whole school year. This ensures that the bond they form with their teachers remains strong and they feel secure in their environment, daily routines, and relationships with their classmates. At the end of the school year, teachers work transition to a new classroom into the conversation, curriculum, and classroom activities in developmentally appropriate ways. This transition for Oaks children (our toddler group) would be into the Ginkgoes classroom (our preschool group), and for Ginkgoes children, it might mean to other preschool or kindergarten programs. It might also mean explaining the Oaks transition to the Ginkgoes population and why formerly Oak children are joining their classroom.

In the unusual circumstances of moving a child from one classroom to another, teachers and parents would be very involved in assessing this decision based on development, child temperament, parental concerns, and class make-up. Due to the whole-school aspect of ANS, where children play together in a mixed classroom capacity in the morning and later outside, children have experiences with all the teachers, which creates opportunity for a smoother transition once Oaks children are old enough to move into the Ginkgo classroom at the beginning of the new school year.

**VII. THE PARENT AND TEACHER PARTNERSHIP**

A cooperative program such as this is a partnership between teachers and parents. We must each bring to this relationship a willingness to work together to provide the best environment for the children. This requires a commitment from all of us.

Basically, there is more to this program than dropping your child off in the morning and picking him/her up a few hours later. We believe that the parent and teacher relationship is as important as the relationship the teacher has with the children.

We stress communication. We think it’s important that you maintain a high level of interest in your child’s activities during the time s/he is at school. It’s essential that we feel free to ask

questions, express our opinions, allow for different styles in the classroom, and for different family lifestyles and values. Please let the teachers know when your child and/or family is experiencing something new or different or has any specific concerns, moving, family illness, parent(s) travel, nightmares, parents–children arguing etc. Parent-teacher conferences are

scheduled twice a year, at which time a written report about each child’s progress is shared with parents and placed in the child’s file.

In addition, parents are urged to talk with the teachers whenever they have any concerns, or if anything out of the ordinary is happening at home which could affect your child’s behavior. Teachers, in turn, are always available (by appointment) to discuss any concerns that may develop. Also, the school has periodic whole school meetings. All of this is done to help further our goal of maintaining an excellent line of communication in the community. You should always feel free to offer an opinion, or voice an objection, to suggest a new idea or to ask a question. Don’t feel afraid to say something; don’t feel as though “it’s not your place to say.” Honest, open and frequent communication is the key to the parent-teacher partnership. Also, always feel that you can share your ideas, books, materials, talents, concerns and cultural traditions.

**VIII. HEALTH AND SAFETY**

In keeping with our open-door policy, Ashmont Nursery School keeps the door unlocked during the school day, and uses the alarm chime to notify teachers and other adults when visitors enter the building, enabling a teacher or parent to graciously welcome a guest and meet a visitor’s needs. Teachers set the door to chime when no adult is in the front room and at their discretion. Parents are invited and welcome to visit their child/ren any time, unannounced.

Ashmont Nursery School has developed the following policies in conjunction with the Department of Early Education and Care guidelines.

## A. Health and Safety Contacts:

Josh Duger (ANS Parent) 617-999-5430

Codman Square Health Center, 6 Norfolk Street, Dorchester 617-825-9660

Carney Hospital, 2000 Dorchester Avenue, Dorchester 617-296-4000

Boston Medical Center 617-414-5000

Boston Fire Department 911

Boston Police Department, District C 617-343-4330

Poison Control Center 800-222-1222

Extended Day Emergency Backup (Abbie Wanamaker, Director) 617-506-3717

## B. Ambulances

Boston Health and Hospitals 911

EasCare Ambulance 617-464-1600

Parent and Staff Emergency Telephone Numbers are located in the Emergency Card file next to the telephone in the office.

## C. Medical Emergency Procedures

Each parent is required to sign a medical emergency form, which gives the school permission to take a child to the Codman Square Health Center, the Carney Hospital, or to the parent-designated hospital in the event of an emergency. This is kept in a box next to the phone and is on the back of the Emergency Phone Numbers. On a field trip, a child will be taken to the appropriate facility.

The First Aid Kit is kept in the locked cabinet in the children’s bathroom. Teachers are responsible for monitoring first aid supplies and notifying the school purchaser when it is necessary to replenish it.

**Minor Injury (not requiring hospital treatment)**

* Administer first aid (cleanse with running water and properly bandage).
* Notify parents, guardian or person so designated by the parent if the parent cannot be reached.
* Fill out accident report as judged necessary by the head teacher and have the parent sign a copy and give one to the parent.

**Minor Illness**

* Isolate the child in a separate area of the room, if the child has a fever, diarrhea, vomiting or other specific discomfort.
* Call the parent, guardian, or designated person if the parent cannot be reached and arrange for the child to be picked up immediately.

**Major Injury or Major Illness:**

* Notify parent so that she/he may go to the hospital or clinic as necessary.
* If the parent cannot be reached, using an ambulance or any car if a parent is available to drive, take the child to the parent designated health center or hospital. One or two adults from the school will take the child. If two adults can go, one will wait for the parent to arrive in the lobby of the clinic or hospital.
* The adult(s) will take the child’s file and emergency information card with them to the hospital or clinic.
* Staff will continue to try to reach the parent and to calmly explain the situation to them.
* If the parent or guardian cannot be reached, the listed emergency contact person will be called.

**Field Trips**

On field trips, a portable First Aid Kit is brought by the Head Teacher along with the Parent Emergency Medical Forms and Phone Number Box.

## D. Individual Health Care – Allergy and Health Care Needs

Each child’s specific health care needs will be met at school. Parents are asked to identify all allergies and medical conditions which their child(ren) have. No foods which children are allergic

to will be purchased or served at snack time. If an additional item is necessary, ie. “rice milk,” then the containers that all children use will be labeled (ie. “rice milk” and/or “cow’s milk”).

1. Parents will identify allergies on the information forms filled out before school. These allergies are posted at school in a location that is easily visible for staff.
2. Allergies and other particular health issues are also noted on each child’s card in the emergency medical/phone file, which is taken to the hospital in the event of an emergency.
3. If a child may require the use of an epi-pen, inhaler, nebulizer, insulin, etc., a doctor’s prescribed Individual Health Care Plan must be provided.

## E. Child Abuse and Neglect

All of the Teachers are mandated reporters and must, by law, report any suspected abuse, neglect, questionable marks and bruises to the Director who will then report to the Department of Children and Families. After a report has been filed, the Director will meet with the parents to notify them.

## F. Injury Prevention Plan

1. All staff will have completed an American Red Cross and/or American Heart Association certified first aid and CPR course and keep it updated every one to three years as each expires.
2. The teachers will monitor the environment daily to immediately remove or repair any hazard, which may cause injury. This will occur as each room, project and the playground are set up, in session, and during clean up time.
3. A central Injury Log is kept on the teacher’s desk next to the phone and reviewed on a regular basis at staff meetings.
4. Injuries are reported to the parents as indicated in the Emergency Medical Procedures by phone if necessary or in person at pick up time. Further documentation of injuries requiring first aid is kept in the child’s record with the date and time of the injury and the time of parent notification.
5. Cleaning supplies are stored in a locked kitchen cabinet and in the bathroom cabinet. Gate to kitchen is kept locked at all times. No unsafe items such as matches and knives are kept in the classrooms.
6. Storage of toys is designed so heavy items are stored on lower shelves and lighter ones on higher shelves.
7. Rules for children include no rough housing, no running or throwing anything indoors, only two people on the loft at once, and only soft toys in the loft.
8. The interior loft structure is built with appropriate measurements between ladder rungs.
9. Any spills are immediately cleaned up to prevent slipping.
10. Children are required to wear shoes or slippers during cold weather in case we need to take them outdoors in an emergency.

## G. Plan for Managing Infectious Disease

1. Ashmont Nursery School will not admit any child who has a diagnosed communicable disease while in the infectious stage and shall notify all parents when any communicable disease has been introduced into the school. Teachers will inform parents in person, posting a note on the door, and sending out an email.
2. Parents or guardians will be carefully questioned as to symptoms of infection in their child as well as other family members. The teachers will monitor such early signs and symptoms of illness as lethargy, decreased activity, unusual behavior or poor appetite in a child closely. Although these symptoms do not require exclusion from school, close observation for further developing illness is required.
3. A close contact between parents, teachers, physicians, health care consultants and the Public Health department will be maintained to insure that vaccinations are up to date and health problems are managed adequately. Transition time between parents and teachers at the beginning and end of the day will be thoughtfully used to identify symptoms of any infection in the child or household contacts.
4. A child should not be brought to school if any of the following conditions occur:

* Fever higher than 98.6 within the past 24 hours of school morning
* Vomiting in the morning or the night before
* Symptomatic diarrhea
* Conjunctivitis (pink eye)
* Infected skin or sore
* Undiagnosed rashes
* Sore throat
* Yellow skin and/or eyes
* Fussy and/or unable to comfortably participate in social play or outdoor activities
  1. If in doubt about the condition of the child, it is best to keep the child home. This protects everyone. Children should not be given fever reducing medications in the morning and sent into school “fever-free”- this is not in your child’s best interest and does not support our caring environment.
  2. If a child exhibits signs and symptoms of illness that require exclusion during the day, the child will be cared for by the teachers or parent helpers in an isolated area and the parent or guardian will be contacted to pick up their child immediately.
  3. Resources such as *Health in Day Care*, a publication of the Division of Family Health Services, MA DPH, *and Infection Control in the Child Care Center and Preschool*, Leigh Donowitz, 1991, will be available to all teachers and parents at school.

## H. Head Lice

Although not an infectious disease, head lice can be a major inconvenience for affected families and can be transmitted between children both in and outside of the school setting. In keeping with the caring and cooperative nature of our school, ANS takes the following approach to dealing with head lice in our community:

1. Head lice happen, and they do not reflect on the families infected.
2. Should your child become infected with lice, please notify the school immediately, and keep your child home for your chosen course of treatment. Please do not send them back to school until you have determined them to be lice free.
3. Upon notification of a case of lice, an email will be sent out and a sign will be placed on the door asking all parents to check their children for lice before bringing them school,
4. and to remain on the lookout for as long as needed to be reasonably assured the “outbreak” has been contained.
5. All families will help with the school's efforts to prevent the spread of lice, including but not limited to: continuing to monitor your child/ren for signs of lice as needed, the way rest materials are stored and laundered, where coats and hats are kept, the bagging and laundering of dress-up costumes and extra hats and clothing available at the school, etc.
6. Additional published resources will be available to all teachers and parents at school

## I. Immunizations

Children are required by law to have a medical examination and proper immunizations before each school year. Parents may provide ANS with a signed letter stating that this requirement contradicts their religious beliefs, if applicable.

## J. Plan for Infection Control

1. Staff and children should be free of known infections and maintain high standards of personal hygiene. Physical exams, vaccination records and TB screening records will be kept updated in accordance with EEC requirements for staff and children.
2. Hand washing is the single most important procedure for preventing the transmission of infections. Its correct performance will be taught and reinforced throughout the year. For routine washing, the hands should be wet, and liquid soap applied with vigorous rubbing together to lather on all surfaces for at least 10 seconds, followed by thorough rinsing under running water and drying. Paper towels will be used to dry hands. Hand washing will be carried out when visible contamination or soiling occurs, after toilet use, after handling any
3. bodily fluids, before eating, before and during food preparation, after outdoor activities, and after tending children with known infectious diseases or runny noses.
4. Environmental cleaning such as vacuuming, sweeping, dusting and washing occurs at the end of every school day (during the day if the situation arises).
5. Dishes and cups are cleaned of organic material and soaked for 5 minutes in a disinfectant solution of 150 parts bleach to 1,000,000 parts water. After a thorough rinsing, they are air-dried. All contaminated surfaces such as tabletops and the water table are cleaned before and after all meals with a soap and water solution, and then the previously mentioned bleach and water solution.
6. Food preparation is done in the kitchen with the sink and paper towel supplies available. Hands are washed before food preparation and before eating. Disposable gloves are available as needed. All perishable food is refrigerated and discarded after 24 hours if not used.
7. Disposable gloves are available in the first aid kit and will be used for contact with blood or bodily fluids. Any equipment or surfaces so contaminated will be cleaned and then soaked with bleach and water for 15 minutes, rinsed and aired out.
8. Teachers will always wear disposable gloves when they change diapers and wipe a child after toilet use. They will then wash their hands with soap and water.
9. The center will be aired out daily for 10 minutes during clean up time after the children are gone.

## K. Medications

**Prescription medications**

* Parents must bring in the container with the prescription label on it, which should include the current date, child’s name, amount to be given, number of times to be given, and the name of the medication.
* Parents must sign a medication authorization form.
* Medication is stored in the refrigerator or in the cabinet in the children’s bathroom.

**Non-Prescription medicine**

* Non-prescription medicine will not be given without a doctor’s note, i.e. Tylenol cough syrup, etc.
* Topical lotions/medications such as sunscreen, antibiotic cream etc. will not be applied without written permission from parent/guardian.

## L. National/Regional/Local Emergencies

Ashmont Nursery School has taken every precaution in case of a local, state or national emergency. If at any time your phone numbers or emergency information changes, please let the Registrar know as soon as possible.

* The school is stocked with non-perishable foods and bottles of water for three days.
* It has first aid supplies.
* There is a battery-operated radio in order to receive communication from the news media.
* The teachers have planned activities so that your children will be busily engaged if they are to stay at the school for an extended time frame. They are prepared to keep the children overnight if necessary at the school.
* The teachers are available on their cellular phones. In case of a national emergency, the teachers can be reached at:

Abbie Wanamaker: 617-506-3717

Edna Speller: 857-399-5037

Yolanda Speller: 857-445-8998

The teachers are well-prepared and able to handle all situations. You are urged to make your own decision about picking up your child from the school. If you, or someone listed on your emergency card is unable to pick up your child, please call the school at 617-282-6063 and notify the teachers as to the name of the person who is picking up your child. The teachers will only then release your child upon proper identification.

If there is a problem with the building, the children will be moved to the YMCA, two doors down on Washington Street.

## M. General Emergency Plan

In the event of an incident outside of the ANS building that potentially may place any of the occupants at risk, the following plan will be followed:

1. All occupants will immediately move away from all windows and doors in the area next to the outside area where there is a problem.
2. The lead teacher will assess the situation, and if necessary, move all occupants to a different classroom or to the inside hallway in the rear of the school.
3. Communication with the appropriate authorities will be made by a cell phone, if necessary.
4. The lead teacher will determine the appropriate time to re-enter the main building.
5. In the event the occupants are outside during playtime, they will immediately be directed into the building, and follow steps 1-4.

## N. Fire Drill and Evacuation Procedures

1. The Teacher in the big room will gather all the children at the exit door in Room One and will proceed to the sidewalk of Washington Street after closing door tightly behind you. Walk with children to Ashmont St. Turn right and walk down Ashmont Street. Meet with the other children and teachers just beyond the ANS yard and fence at the yellow house next to Ashmont Nursery School.
2. The Teacher in the art and/or book areas will gather children and exit through the main access door onto Ashmont Street. Turn right and walk to the end of the Ashmont Nursery School yard and fence. Meet with the other children at the yellow house next to Ashmont Nursery School.
3. If the appropriate exit is blocked, proceed to the nearest available safe exit.
4. The Teacher in the middle room will check all bathrooms and multipurpose rooms for any children and will escort them outside by the nearest door.
5. The daily attendance records maintained by the Teachers will be brought outside during the drill. Attendance will be taken by the Teacher to insure all children are present.
6. All staff and children will remain on the sidewalk near the yellow house next to Ashmont Nursery School, until notified that all is clear for return to the building.
7. All parents and teachers will make themselves familiar with the evacuation plan.
8. There will be fire drills held every month on dates scheduled by the Teachers. These dates will be scheduled to include all groups of children and staff. The times of the drills will be varied throughout the program day.
9. The Teacher will document the date, time and effectiveness of each fire drill.
10. In all drills and in an emergency, the teachers will take the backpack with the children’s emergency phone numbers and emergency first aid kit. Attendance list will be taken.

**IX. SOCIAL SERVICE REFERRAL PLAN**

The procedure for referring children and their families to the appropriate social services begins with the recognition of the child’s need by the teacher in the classroom. The following steps are then implemented:

1. The teachers will observe and document the area of concern, and then discuss with the parent.
2. The child’s needs will be discussed at the educational team meeting with the teachers and an Educational Consultant, if needed.
3. An Educational Consultant will make their own observation and discuss this with the teachers. If the child’s special need is unable to be serviced within the classroom setting, the teachers will notify the parent of their concern.
4. The teachers and, if needed, an Educational Consultant will set up a meeting with the parents. At this time the Educational team and parents would work together to have the
5. child’s special need evaluated. The Educational Team would supply a list of referral agencies. The teachers shall inform the child’s parents of the availability of services and their rights under Chapter 766. If the child is under age 3, the teachers shall inform the parents of the availability of services provided by Early Intervention Programs.
6. The parents must give written consent in order to have the school make a referral and this will be placed in the child’s folder.
7. Parents must contact and arrange for specific evaluations to be completed.
8. The Educational Team will assist in the evaluation process by meeting with the specialists evaluating the child and sharing information concerning the child’s special need. All information will be documented and placed in the child’s file.
9. If outside services are recommended, the school will work with the parents and the agency to integrate the services with our program. The teachers will maintain a written record of any referrals, including the parent conference and results. A referral checklist will be kept in the child’s record.
10. If an outside placement is recommended, the school will prepare the child for the transition to the new program.

**Referral Agencies:**

Carney Hospital 617-296-4000

Chapter 776-Special Education Dept., Boston

Public Schools 617-635-7800

Children’s Hospital 617-735-6000

Codman Square Health Center 617-825-9660

(includes Dental, Vision, Hearing, Pediatrics)

Dorchester Counseling Center 617-436-0166

Dorchester House 617-288-3230

Henderson School 617-635-8725

Lee Community School 617-265-6569

**X. PROCEDURE FOR TERMINATION**

Ashmont Nursery School may interrupt or terminate service for the following reasons:

* Failure to pay tuition or other fees
* Failure to honor the family’s contractual obligations to the school, as described in the Parent Contract.
* Failure to provide the required registration forms.
* The school is unable to meet the developmental needs of the child or the safety of the child or other children in the program is jeopardized by the child’s attendance at the school.

Before the decision is made to terminate based on the latter criteria, the following steps will be taken:

1. Teachers will discuss their concerns with the child’s parent(s) and an educational consultant as soon as they become evident. A meeting between parent(s) and teachers will be held. As this meeting, a plan will be developed to evaluate the developmental needs of the child and to help the child modify the unsafe behaviors. The teachers will prepare a written report outlining the content of this meeting and the plan that was developed. Both parent(s) and teachers will sign the report. A copy will be given to the parent(s). The original will be placed in the child’s file. Teachers and parent(s) will check in with each other on a weekly basis to discuss the progress of the situation. Brief notes written by the teachers from these conversations will be placed in the child’s file.
2. If the situation is not resolved by the actions described above, the teachers will again inform the parents and the educational consultant. The Executive Committee will also be informed at this time. With parental permission, the educational consultant will conduct an observation of the child. A written report of this observation will be prepared and shared with the parent(s). A copy of this report will be kept in the child’s file.
3. At this point, the teachers, parent(s) and educational consultant will determine if it is wise to continue working with the child at the school or if the developmental needs of the child cannot be met safely by the school. If the teachers and the educational consultant recommend that Ashmont Nursery School is not an appropriate placement for the child, they will communicate this to the parents both verbally and in a written report, which will be signed by both teachers and parent(s). A copy of this report will be kept in the child’s file.
4. If the parents disagree with the decision to terminate, a mutually agreed upon outside consultant will be called in to observe and offer written recommendations. The cost will be evenly divided between the parents and Ashmont Nursery School. This report will be shared with the parent(s) and a copy will be kept in the child’s file. The Executive Committee Officers will make the final decision after reviewing all of the written reports and meeting with the teachers and the parent(s).
5. If it is decided that the child must be terminated, the family will be given two weeks written notice of the termination. If the Executive Committee, an educational consultant and the teachers all agree that the child’s presence poses an extreme risk to the health and safety of children, this time period may be shortened.
6. When any child is terminated from Ashmont Nursery School, whether initiated by the school or the parent, the teachers will prepare the child for termination in a manner consistent with the child’s ability to understand. Teachers will talk with the child and the other children about the departing child and the reasons for his/her departure.
7. We do not suspend children from ANS.

**XI. TRANSPORTATION PLAN**

Parents are responsible for transporting their children to and from school. In an emergency, parent-owned vehicles or ambulances will be used, as outlined under “Medical Emergency Procedures” above.

The school goes on field trips approximately once a month. Sometimes the children walk to neighborhood destinations (the fire house, library, park, etc.), and sometimes-public transportation (bus or trains) is used. For further distances, we use only privately owned cars, driven by parents. All children are required to bring their own car seats on these field trips.

**XII. SNOW DAYS AND OTHER EMERGENCY CLOSINGS**

Ashmont Nursery School will make snow decisions independent of the Boston Public Schools (BPS). Typically, however, Ashmont Nursery School will close whenever Boston Public Schools close for the day due to extreme weather conditions. In the event of extreme weather conditions or other reasons for unexpected closure (e.g. burst pipes, etc.), the Executive Committee will make a decision and will notify the co-operative membership by means of an email.

In the event of an emergency which occurs during the school day, such as fire, natural disaster, loss of power, heat or water, the children will evacuate the building as they have learned to during fire drills, and go with teachers to either the YMCA, which is two doors down from the school on Washington Street, or the Codman Square Library, which is two blocks from the school in the other direction on Washington Street. The teachers will take the box containing emergency contact information and will call parents to pick up children as necessary.

**XIII. FOR THE RECORD**

Consistent with state regulations, Ashmont Nursery School will maintain a written record for each child, which includes:

1. A fact sheet or sheets which identifies the child by the following information, where available:

* The name, date of admission, date of birth, place of birth and primary language of the child and parent, if other than English.
* Developmental history.
* The parent’s name, address and phone number (home and work).
* Names, addresses and phone numbers of people to contact in case of emergency when the parent is unavailable. (Contacts must reside in the local area.)
* Sex, race, height, weight, hair and eye color and any identifying marks on the child.
  1. Copies of periodic progress reports.
  2. Medical records indicating the child’s health while enrolled, including physical examinations, immunizations and a record of any prescribed medications administered to the child.
  3. Individual program plans, and periodic review of such plans for any child with special needs.
  4. All necessary authorizations, consents and information.
  5. All pertinent correspondence concerning the child, including referrals for social services.
  6. Copies of accident reports

All records shall be legible, dated and signed by the individual making an entry. The information shall be continually updated. The records shall be retained for a period of at least five years after the child has left ANS unless the record has been transferred to the parent.

Information contained in a child’s record is privileged and confidential. Ashmont Nursery School will not distribute or release information in a child’s record to anyone not directly related to implementing the program plan for the child without the written consent of the child’s parent. Employees of the MA Department of Early Education and Care shall also have access to all records, but shall not remove identifying case material from the premises and shall maintain the confidentiality of individual records. Ashmont Nursery School will notify the parent if the record is subpoenaed. The child’s parent shall, upon request, have access to the child’s records. Ashmont

Nursery School shall not charge an unreasonable fee for copies of any information contained in the child’s record.

A child’s parent has the right to add information, comments, data, or any other relevant material to the child’s record. A parent also has the right to request deletion or amendment of any information contained in the child’s record.

## A. Grievance Procedures

We believe that open communication is the key to a successful parent-teacher partnership. Our teachers are always available for discussion with parents, and encourage them to ask questions and express opinions. Our school is a community, which recognizes and respects different family lifestyles and values. In the event that a difficulty or difference should arise between a parent and a teacher, the parent is encouraged to approach the teacher directly. We find that most disagreements can be resolved successfully through direct and respectful conversation.

However, if a conflict is not rectified through private dialogue; the parent or teacher should bring their concern to the Secretary. The Secretary will attempt to resolve the conflict informally. If they are unable to do so, they will bring the issue to the attention of the Executive Committee. The Executive Committee will act to resolve the matter using mediation tools that are appropriate to the particular situation, including but not limited to interviewing the parent and teacher separately, bringing the parties together for discussion, soliciting input from outside consultants, and making a decision as to what course of action would be most beneficial to the school community. If anyone involved in the dispute feels unhappy about the outcome, they have the right to raise the matter with the Officers for further discussion, provided that nobody violates another person’s desire for confidentiality.

Per DEEC reg. info:7.08 (6) (m) Our program is licensed by the DEEC, located at 1250 Hancock Street, 120-6, Quincy, MA 02169. The phone number of the DEEC is 617.472.2881; and (n) parents may contact the EEC for information regarding ANS’ compliance history.

**XIV. PARENTAL RIGHTS**

Chapter 28A. Section 10 of the General Laws of the Commonwealth of Massachusetts mandates to the Office for Children and legal responsibility of promulgating rules and regulations governing the operation of day care centers (including nursery schools).

In accordance with this law, the Office for Children published the requirements now in effect on March 31, 1977. The licensee must comply with these regulations in order to ensure a minimum level of care for the children serviced by the day care center and/or nursery school.

The licensee (day care center owner) is required to inform all parents of the “rights of parents” as stated in the regulations at the time of admission of their child to the center.

## A. Parent Involvement

7.05 (12) Parent Visits – The licensee shall permit unannounced visits by the parents to the center and their child’s room while their child is present

7.05 (13) Parent Input – The licensee shall have a procedure for allowing parental input in the development of center and policy programs. The licensee shall provide an explanation to the parent(s) when a parent makes suggestions as to the program or policy of a center and the

licensee does not adopt the suggestions. If the parent requests a written response, the licensee shall respond in writing to the parent.

7.05 (14) Reports to Parents – The licensee shall, periodically but at least every six (6) months, prepare a written progress report of the participation of each child in the center’s records. The licensee shall provide a copy of each report to the parent(s) or meet with them at least every six (6) months to discuss their child’s activities and participation in the center. In addition:

a) For infants and children with disabilities, the licensee shall complete a written progress report of the child’s development every three (3) months, and provide it to the parent(s);

b) The licensee shall bring special problems or significant developments particularly as they regard infants, to the parent’s attention as soon as they arise.

7.05 (15) Parent Conferences – The licensee shall make the staff available for individual conferences with parents at the parental request.

7.05 (19) Confidentiality and Distribution of Records – Information contained in a child’s record shall be privileged and confidential. The licensee shall not distribute or release information in a child’s record to anyone not directly related to implementing the program plan for the child without written consent of the child’s parent(s). The licensee shall notify the parent(s) if a child’s record is subpoenaed.

The child’s parent(s) shall, upon request, have access to his child’s record at reasonable times. In the event shall such access be delayed more than two (2) business days after the initial request without the consent of the child’s parent(s). Upon such request for access the child’s entire record regardless of the physical location of its’ parts, shall be made available. The licensee shall establish procedures governing access to, duplication of, and dissemination of such information; and shall maintain a permanent, written log in each child’s record indicating any persons to whom information contained in a child’s record has been released. Each person disseminating or releasing information contained in a child’s record, in whole or in part, shall upon each instance of dissemination or release, enter in to the log the following: his name, signature of the person to whom the information is disseminated or released, the purpose of such dissemination or release, and the signature of the person to whom the information is disseminated or releases. Such log shall be available to the child’s parent(s) and center personal responsible for record maintenance.

(20) Charge for Copies – The licensee shall not charge an unreasonable fee for copies of any information contained in the child’s record.

7.05 (21) Amending the Child’s Record

a) A child’s parent(s) shall have the right to add information, comments, data or any other relevant materials to the child’s record;

b) A child’s parent(s) shall have the right to request deletion or amendment of any information contained in the child’s record. Such request shall be made in accordance with the procedures described below:

1. If such parent(s) is of the opinion that adding information is not sufficient to explain, clarify or correct objectionable material in the child’s record, he shall have the rights to have a conference with the licensee to make his objections known;
2. The licensee shall, within one (1) week after the conference, render to such parent(s) a decision in writing stating the reason or reasons for the decision. If his decision is in favor of the parent(s), he shall immediately take steps, as may necessary to put the decision into effect.

7.05 (22) Transfer of Records – Upon written request of the parent(s) the licensee shall transfer the child’s record to the parent(s), or any other person the parent(s) identifies, when the child is no longer in care.

7.95 (23) Notification to Parents – The licensee shall notify the parent(s) in writing of the provisions of 7.05(19) through 7.05(22) and 7.05(24) at the time of the child’s admission to the center and thereafter, in writing, at least once a year.

## B. Information Required by the Office

7.05 (24) Availability of the Information to the Office – Notwithstanding 102 CMR 7.05 (19), upon request of an employee, authorized by the Director and involved in the regulatory process, the licensee shall make available to the Office any information required to be kept and maintained under these regulations and any other information reasonably related to the requirements of these regulations. Authorized employees of the Office shall not remove identifying case material from the center’s premises and shall maintain the confidentiality of individual records.

7.07(6) Meeting with Parents – The licensee shall assure that the administrator or his designee shall meet with the parent(s) prior to admitting a child to the center.

At the meeting, the licensee shall provide to the parents(s) the center’s written statements of purpose, services, procedures for parent conferences, visits and input to center policy; procedures relating to children’s records; and procedures for providing emergency health care.

The licensee shall provide the opportunity for the parent(s) to visit the centers classrooms at the time of the meeting or prior to the enrollment of the child.

In addition Section 7.03 (23) requires all licensees to have a copy of the regulations on the premises of the center and the regulations shall be made available to any person upon request.

Copyrights from GDC-10